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FROM THE DESK OF THE PRESIDENT
WES CLARK
There is an old adage about, “Yes, but what have you done for me lately?” I got an answer to that question in spades at the recent Volunteer Appreciation Day - “a lot”.  Our volunteers continue to blow me away with the extent of their service – nearly 11,000 hours this year alone.  But it wasn’t just the hours; it was the accomplishments in every aspect of Museum operations, from the Docents, to the records keeping, to the preservation and treatment of our artifacts, right on through to the superb work of developing new displays to highlight the history and evolution of Peterson AFB.  Add to that a superb web site and newsletter, and you have an organization that is really humming. My congratulations go out again to every Museum volunteer for their magnificent support. Please keep doing what you do so well.

As I enter my second year as your Museum President, I’ve thought quite a bit about our strategic priorities, and the steps we need to take to make those measures a reality. In my view, our first priority must be to get complete “ownership” of the Broadmoor Hangar. There are just too many things dependent upon that step to suggest that we don’t need to do it first. The growth of the Museum will come, in large part, from our ability to take Broadmoor ownership, and begin to fill out the pieces to our strategic plan. That includes a new auditorium, expanded gift shop, new offices for the staff and volunteers, and the capability to embark upon another important priority – the Starbase program which is designed to teach classes of our young citizens on the development and importance of space. I will continue to work with the Peterson AFB leadership to see these important steps through.





Finally, in order to make all of this work, we need funding, and that is where our new Board of Directors comes in. The new Board is energetic and committed to making our Museum a show place. I believe they understand the importance of their fund raising role and will do everything possible to provide the funds that we still need to keep the Museum moving forward. Our Museum needs to tell the stories and history of our past, but it doesn’t need to look old.
FROM THE CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD

DON KIDD
I can’t begin to tell you how honored I am to follow in the footsteps of Maj Gen (USAF, Retired) George Douglas and have the opportunity to fill his shoes as the Peterson Air and Space Museum’s Chairman of the Board.  What General Douglas has been able to do over the past eight years is nothing short of remarkable and it is a huge challenge just to maintain the pace he has set.  But we are off to a great start.  We have a new slate of directors with some great ideas about how to improve our marketing efforts, raise new funds, increase the number of visitors and events, and on balance, raise awareness of the museum throughout Colorado Springs and its millions of annual visitors, and continue to celebrate the heritage our volunteers and staff have worked so hard over the years to preserve.  












Thank you for another opportunity to serve our great community and I ask each of you to help all of us here at the museum grow and continue to thrive in the years ahead.  I look forward – in this column and throughout the museum grounds – to tell you and show you so much more of the legacy of Peterson AFB, our Air Force and the commands that Peterson AFB is so honored to host.  I look forward to seeing you all at the museum.  Thank you.  
MEET THE CHAIRMAN

 Colonel Don Kidd retired from the U.S. Air Force in September, 2003, after nearly 27 years of military service.  He served twice as a commander in Air Force Space Command; was Special Assistant to the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff; served five times as an executive officer to senior leaders in our Nation’s Air Force, and is a recognized expert in operational planning and execution, training, professional development, and strategic planning. 







After retirement, Don then spent nearly six years with Toffler Associates, a world-class consulting firm founded by Alvin and Heidi Toffler, where he not only helped lead the firm as a Principal, but also delivered unequalled advice to Fortune 50 firms and their senior executives as well as senior leaders throughout the Department of Defense and our Nation’s intelligence agencies.  



Don joined The Durango Group in December 2008 as their Director of Business Development.  He is an active supporter of the local community and serves on the Peterson Air and Space Museum Foundation, and the Chamber’s Defense Mission Task Force.  He is also a member of the National Defense Industrial Association and the Air Force Association.  







Don holds a Bachelor of Arts degree from Saint Vincent College, a Masters in Business Administration from National University, and a Masters in Strategic Studies from the Air War College.

WHO AM I?

JOHN BROWN

I was born in the 1960s and was destined to be peripheral equipment to computer systems to come.  I was discovered by a company called Avco Corporation and asked to become part of a temporary system supporting the US against an emerging threat.  The systems I was assigned to remained in existence into the late 1980s when I was replaced by newer capabilities and better equipment.  I supported seven  sites in the beginning.  Six sites were deactivated in the early 1980s; but due to threats from Cuba my team remained on alert until the 1986-87 time frame.  From the sunny shores of Florida, I moved with 3 of my buddies to Peterson Air & Space Museum. Here I live out my life sitting in a corner watching people walk by. Oh, how I long to have my maintenance friends clean me daily and my operator friends load me up with information.

My mission while I was on active duty with the USAF was to provide interim support in the detection of Sea Launched Ballistic Missiles (SLBMs).  The Air Force needed to provide timely warning against Soviet SLBMs until the world’s first phased array radar could enter service.  But, as with many programs there were problems.  A fire that destroyed the entire system and technical problems delayed the system’s final acceptance until 1967 with initial operational capability coming in 1969. 

In July 1965, the Air Force selected Avco Corporation for an innovative proposal employing it’s AN/FPS-26 height finder radar to detect SLBMs.  The highly modified AN/FPS-26 radar system {(redesignated as the Army, Navy/Fixed Ground, Special or Combination, Detecting/Range and Bearing, Search -7 Model Number or Specific Type)(AN/FSS-7)} was deployed to Point Arena, CA; Mt. Laguna, CA; Mount Hebo, OR; Charlestown, MA; Fort Fisther, NC;; MacDill AFB, FL; and Laredo,TX.  The SLBM Detection System was designated as the 474N system by the USAF.

After years of testing and evaluation, the seven site SLBM detection system became fully operational in 1971.  A year later, 20% of the surveillance capability of the AN/FPS-85 site located at Eglin AFB FL was also dedicated to the search for SLBMs.

OK, now you know the mission, let’s get down to specifics.  I was built by Univac (Universal Automatic Computer) and I provided a very similar support to my civilian brothers and numerous other military systems including NORAD Cheyenne Mt complex.  My whole job was to provide dual magnetic tape capability used for simulation inputs, recording for training, back up storage and increased the computer’s memory capacity by allowing it to store information on my tapes.  In the early years of computers there was not enough room to store programs.  They were  stored on large tapes and loaded when needed. 

If you haven’t guessed, I’m a Univac 1540 dual magnetic tape unit.  Stop by and see me some time, in the Old City Hangar at the Museum.
                         Univac 1540 Tape Unit
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Removed from AN/FSS-7 radar site at Detachment 1, 20 Missile Warning Squadron, MacDill AFB, Florida, in late 1980.

Capabilities – 10 channel, dual magnetic tape input/output unit.  

Capable of reading and writing with density at 200,556 and 800 frames per inch, at speeds of 120 in./sec. and will rewind at 240 in.sec.

(Photo from Honeysuckle Creek Tracking Station, Canberra, Australia - NASA)

VOLUNTEER APPRECIATION DAY

ED WEAVER
More than fifty Volunteers and their families gather in the Museum’s City Hangar in late February to celebrate their accomplishments during the past year.  Museum volunteers provided a record 10,516 service hours during CY 2008 or almost 200,000 dollars of donation in kind. Since CY 2003 more than 51,087 hours have been donated.  Foundation President Wes Clark’s remarks included “I want to thank each and every volunteer for your efforts.  Each person makes a difference and we wouldn’t be where we are today without every member of the Foundation.  The reason the year was so great was because of the many volunteers who contributed their time and energy to making sure that our heritage was preserved.”

Vice President Ron Gray and Director Gail Whalen were the Masters of Ceremonies while Chairman of the Board Don Kidd and President G. Wesley Clark made the presentations.  Deputy Museum Director Jeff Nash assisted during the presentation.  Once again this year, the Peterson AFB “Club” provided an outstanding catered luncheon.   Mr. Kip Williams entertained the group with his enlightening “Drummer Boy” stories and demonstration drum signals used during the Revolutionary War Era.  Special guests were Lt Col Bill Sheaves (USA Retired)  former B-17 Crew Member and builder of the Museum model of “Tar Fly” and his wife, Ruth.

The Museum Volunteer of the Year was Jimmy Bowden.  Jimmy distinguished himself by extraordinary service in support of the Museum’s mission with three years and more than 2,277 hours of service.   During CY 2007, he provided  937 hours as one of our hardest working Docents and keeper of the Museum’s records of our volunteers training and service hours.  Director Whalen commented that it was common for Jimmy to put in four day weeks since joining our volunteer force.  Jimmy received a resounding standing ovation from all volunteers.  CONGRATULATIONS AND WELL DONE JIMMY!
Major General George M. Douglas was presented with a special award for his eight years service as the Chairman of the Board of Directors.  General Douglas has assumed a new position as Special Assistant to the Board Chairman effective 1 January 2009.  In this new position he will continue to be involved in Museum activities with primary interest in the Broadmoor Hangar transition to the Museum.  Both Chairman Kidd and President Clark listed the many, many accomplishments during his tenure.

The Chairman’s Award is presented to an individual or group of individuals that made extraordinary contributions to achieving the Museum’s Mission and was presented to MSGT Jeff Hartsock (302 AW), TSGT Steve Cisneros (302AW) and MSGT Lisa Gibson (21 SW) for their repair work on the F4C/E aircraft (horizontal stabilizers).  TSGT Tom Dishion, USAFR, was also recognized for his major contributions to the Museum’s Staff.  Director Whalen commented that Tom was always first to volunteer for any task and the results were always remarkable.  TSGT Dishion is scheduled to attend the Peterson NCO Academy and then will proceed to Denver to attend USAF Physician Assistant medical training.  He will be certainly be missed by both the staff and the volunteers.


President’s Awards were presented to individuals for outstanding achievement in support of the Museum’s many activities:
DOCENTS (5059 Hours of Service):  Dave Austin, Jimmy Bowden, John Brown, Dick Burns, John Cawood, Ann Foster, Gus Freyer, Terry Galbreath, John Grier, TrentHarding, Al Horne, Dave Lankford, Ron McClelland, Norm Moyer, Dan O’Connell, Jim Palmer, Gordon Scott and Ed Weaver. 

BLACK GANG (1824 Hours of Service):  Dave Austin, Ed Kelley, Scott Lee, Ralph Spraker, Ron Gray, Monte Watts and Ed Weaver. 

RAMP RATS (326 Hours of Service):  Ed Kelly, Jerry Kovach, Ed Mika and Ross Wetmore.

ARTIFACTS & SPECIAL COLLECTIONS (2217 Hours of Service):  Skip Lynette, Charlie McCarthy, Jack McKinney, Ernie Newman , Jane Newman and Jim Swalley.


WEB SITE & AD Exhibit (614 Hours of Service):  Erv Smalley and Marty Isham.

SPECIAL AWARDS:  Terry Galbreath was cited for his ongoing activities in restoration of numerous Museum artifacts.  Ron McCelland was cited for his work on the Air Defense Galaxy of Stars Project.
Ten individuals were cited for seven years of service and presented white lapel pins.  They were:  John Cawood, Ron Gray, Dave Lankford, Scott Lee, Jack McKinney, Ernie Newman, Jim Palmer, Erv Smalley, Ralph Spraker and Ed Weaver.

You may view pictures of the event, to include the “always interesting” Director’s Awards on the Foundation’s web site at www.petemuseum.org .

WHO AM I

ED WEAVER

I was the planner’s dream in 1952.  I had many ups and downs but McDonnell Aircraft finally build 479 “B” models and we went operational in March 1957.  I was designed as a long-range all-weather interceptor to complement the relatively short range F-86D, Sabre.  The idea was rejected because the AF ultimate long-range interceptor was going to be the March-2 Convair F-102B (later redesignated F-106A).

However, numerous delays in the F-102B program caused the AF to reconsider its procurement policy for all weather interceptors.  At the time, the subsonic Northrop F-89 Scorpion was the backbone of the AF long-range all-weather interceptors with the F-102A Delta Dagger just undergoing flight testing.  The F-102A had always been considered by the AF as only an interim interceptor, filling the void until the far more advanced F-102B could become operational.  The F-102A was having teething problems and the program was being delayed.  In addition, the explosion of a hydrogen bomb by the Soviet Union in August of 1953 made it imperative the AF find something other than the F-102A to fill the gap between the F-89 Scorpion and the Mach2+ F-102B.  Work got under way as Weapon System WS-217A by McDonnell Aircraft.

McDonnell looked at both a single and two-seat configurations.  Finally the two seat version was adopted and the first 28 aircraft were ordered March 1955 and designated as the F-109 for a very short period of time.  First flight was March 1957, over a year late.  Problems with the engines, fire control systems, Central Air Data System and undercarriage continued until March 1959 and after extensive testing at Edwards, Eglin, and Otis AFBs.  We finally began our Air Defense mission with a maximum speed of 1,134 mph at 35,000 feet (Mach 1.72) with a maximum range of 1,930 miles.  Armament was four Falcon AAMs (usually 2 GAR-1 (AIM-4) semi active radar homers and 2 GAR-2 (AIM-4B) infrared homers in an internal ventral weapons bay.  Our later versions had two unguided MB-1 Genie unguided missiles with nuclear warhead in place of two of the Falcons.

I was delivered to the USAF on 29 Oct 1959 with my first active duty assigned with the 49th Fighter Interceptor Squadron (FIS) (Air Defense Command) at Griffiss AFB, NY.  Six months later I was transferred to the 60th FIS at Otis AFB, MA, continuing my mission to hunt down “Bear” Bombers.  During this assignment I was deployed to Tyndall AFB, FL.  During the 1970s, 56 of us were refurbished and modernized along with ten new “F” models trainers and transferred to the Royal Canadian Air Force (Later renamed the Canadian Armed Forces) as part of “Operation Peace Wings”.  This was the second transfer of USAF aircraft, as “Operation Queens Row” occurred July 1961 and May 1962.  By the way, you may be interested in the “F” model.  Seventy-nine of the F-XXXF were a two seat trainer but were equipped with dual controls and carried the same armament as the flight version and were fully combat capable.

My first stop in Canada was with the 425 CFB Bagotville, Quebec on 7 Dec 1970…..still looking for Bears.  Next stop was with the 409 Squadron at CFB Comox, British Columbia on 15 Mar 1979.  From time to time I flew into Bristol Aerospace, Winnipeg, Manitoba for depot-level inspections and repair.  After many “hunts” I was wearing out…it was time to retire.  My last stop was the NORAD visitor center (now called the Peterson Air & Space Museum) on 6 July 1984.  I even recall the names of the crew that delivered me to my current home:  Captain (P) Drew Foulds and  Major Ron Egli (CAF).   Our handover Ceremony was on 25 October 1985. Those of us who served in Canada were replaced by the CF-18s.  In the USAF, we flew with the Tactical Air Command (after the ADC was inactivated on 1 April 1980) until 21 Sept 1982. After many years with both the active USAF and Air National Guard we were replaced by F-15s and F-16s.  I had a wonderful life…not many of us can say we flew for two countries with the Air Defense Mission….I’m very proud of my service!

By now you should realize I’m USAF  F-101B serial Number 57B-0381 and Canadian Forces serial number 101044 “Voodoo”, long-range all-weather interceptor.

DEFENSE OF NORTH AMERICA

Part III
JACK MCKINNEY

Ongoing work on the Defense of North America exhibit now includes movement of artifacts from other areas of the Old City Hangar and the Broadmoor Hangar storage area.  Wall display panels depicting events of the  early years of Air Defense Command are in place with other panels currently being prepared in draft form.
To date, consoles and cabinets from early ground environment facilities have been moved into place, along with photos and art work as well as mannequins with period uniforms.  Coming up will be the placement of story boards on reading racks  together with more artwork, photos, lithographs and uniform items.
One special  area contains an 8th Air Force World War II display to commemorate activities from that era here at the original Peterson Army Air Forces Field.  Additional artifacts from that era will be in place in the future.

The Museum’s Black Gang – Ron Gray, Scott Lee, and Ed Weaver – have  constructed walls, painted from floor to ceiling, and built display cases and reading racks in addition to hanging art work, photos and story panels.

The transformation of that part of the Old City Hangar is highly evident immediately upon entrance to the building.

NORTHRUP GRUMMAN DONATION

ED WEAVER

The Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation acknowledges the generous donation of $2,000  from the Northrop Grumman Corporation.  This donation was made in financial support of the Museum’s new Air Defense, Missile Warning, Space Surveillance, and ICBM educational exhibit.  The Foundation appreciates Northrop Grumman’s long standing financial commitment to the Museum’s activities. 
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Welcome to the Air Force Historical Research Agency's Airmen's History Project. America's Airmen have served in wars, conflicts, emergencies, and peacekeeping operations around the world and remained vigilant. Honoring their oath to defend the United States, they have placed the nation's security above their own lives. 
Maintainers, missileers, pilots, chaplains, civil engineers, and men and women serving in a host of other capacities have put their personal concerns aside to preserve the freedom that all Americans enjoy. Each of these Airmen has a story that only he or she can tell, and those stories are uniquely valuable to historians and scholars. We invite you to share the story of your service with us so current and future generations can appreciate the sacrifices our Airmen have made and understand the cost of freedom. Your story will be archived at the Air Force Historical Research Agency, Maxwell AFB, AL.
Instructions: 
1. Send your story to us in an e-mail message. At the top of the message, include the following information: 

Name: 
E-mail address: 
AF job title: 
Units/ locations/dates served: 
Aircraft and/or weapons system associated with: 

Your e-mail address and any other contact information you provide will not be included in the information that is made available to researchers. 
2. After you enter the information requested above, please copy and paste the following waiver into your e-mail message. Submissions that do not include the waiver will not be accessioned into the Airmen's History Project collection. (To copy and paste, hold down the left mouse button and highlight the paragraph below. After the paragraph is highlighted, hold down the control key and press the letter "c." Click on your e-mail message, placing the cursor after the listing of aircraft you were associated with. Hold down the control key and press the letter "v" to paste.) 
Waiver: By submitting recollections of events and experiences set out in writing below, which may be of historical significance to the United States Air Force, via e-mail to the Air Force Historical Research Agency, I acknowledge that I understand that the document will be accessioned into the Air Force Historical Research Agency's holdings and made available to military and civilian researchers except for information that is deemed subject to Privacy Act restrictions by appropriate authority. I further understand and agree that any copy or copies of the document I am submitting herewith in my possession or in the possession of my executors, administrators, heirs, and assigns, may be used in any manner and for any purpose by me or them. Subject to the license to use reserved above, I do hereby voluntarily give, transfer, convey, and assign all right, title, and interest in the memoirs and remembrances contained in the aforementioned submission to the Office of Air Force History, acting on behalf of the United States of America, to have and to hold the same forever, hereby relinquishing for myself, my executors, administrators, heirs, and assigns all ownership, right, title, and interest therein to the donee. 
3. Type your story in the body of the e-mail or attach it as Word file or .pdf to the message. Do not include any classified information in your submission. 
4. E-mail your story to us at afhra.ahp@maxwell.af.mil
You won't be able to retrieve your story but you can add to it with subsequent submissions. If your story is a long one, we strongly urge you to write it in a Word document, and when finished, attach it to an e-mail to the address in Paragraph 4. Don't forget to include the waiver!

	
	BEHIND THE SCENES

JACK MCKINNEY
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From the archives comes this photo, proof of some of the things that go on behind the scenes of our daily Museum operations.  Museum Director Gail Whalen and Assistant  Director Jeff  Nash are captured here after “rescuing” the rusted coil spring from the NORAD Cheyenne Mountain Complex.  And, Gail holds a Rock Bolt from that complex in her right hand.   Both items are  on display in the Old City Hangar of the Museum complex.
WANTED!!

JACK MCKINNEY

The Museum is in need of white missileer coveralls and an early 1950s fatigue cap.  If you have same and would share with us, please contact us either at the museum web site or by phone at 719-556-5543.
COLORADO SPRINGS AIRPORT HOSTS SPACE          EXHIBIT 
KELLY JACKSON

AIRPORT PUBLIC AFFAIRS ADMINISTRATOR

MARCH 30, 2009:  Beginning this week, the Colorado Springs Airport will recognize the 25th anniversary of the National Space Symposium by hosting an exhibit in the lobby of its commercial passenger terminal.  The exhibit, entitled  COLORADO SPRINGS: A VESTED INTEREST IN SPACE, features graphic displays and artifacts celebrating the achievements of the more than 100 aerospace companies, military agencies, academic institutions and advocacy groups that are essential elements of the national military space program, as well as the region's economy.  The exhibit runs through June 2009 and includes displays in the pre-security and post-security areas of the airport.  
       "Colorado Springs is a vanguard in this multi-billion dollar industry. This
exhibit showcases the public and private sector agencies that support both
the military civil space programs through their on-going operations in our
city.  We think it is fitting that their contributions are recognized in concert with the 25th anniversary of the National Space Symposium which is being held this week at the Broadmoor Hotel and Resort. The Space Symposium is the premier event in the U.S. space industry, bringing more than 7,000 aerospace industry leaders to Colorado Springs each year", said Colorado Springs Mayor Lionel Rivera.
        The exhibit features many space artifacts, including an Extra Vehicular Activity (EVA) Suit on loan from the Space Foundation. Other objects and artifacts are on loan from Ball Aerospace & Technologies Corporation, The Boeing Company, The University of Colorado Laboratory of Atmosphere and Space Physics (LASP), Lockheed Martin Space Systems Company, Northrop Grumman Corporation, United Launch Alliance, and the Challenger Learning
Center.  
       Military space agencies included in the exhibit are Air Force Space Command,  21st Space Wing, the 50th Space Wing, Northern Command (NC) and North American Defense Command (NORAD), U.S. Army Space and Missile Defense Command/U.S. Army Forces Strategic Command (SMDC/ARSTRAT) and Peterson Air Force Base Museum.


* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
The Peterson Air and Space Museum Newsletter is published by the Colorado Springs Peterson Air and Space Museum Foundation, Inc., a private entity no way connected to or with the United State Air Force.  Contents of the Newsletter are not necessarily the official views of, or endorsed by, the U. S. Government or the Department of the Air Force.   
G. Wesley Clark, Maj Gen (USAF, Retired), President

Jack L. McKinney, CMSgt (USAF, Retired), Editor

Peterson Air and Space Museum Foundation, Inc.

150 East Ent Avenue

Peterson AFB, CO 80914

www.petemuseum.org
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